
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF SENATE

March 21, 2003

The meeting was held at 1:30 p.m. in Room 1R40, Richard Ivey School of Business.
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S.03-48 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

The minutes of the meeting of February 21, 2003, were approved as circulated.

REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

S.03-49 War in the Middle East:  Respect and Tolerance on Campus

Dr. Davenport read the following statement to Senate:

The outbreak of war in the Middle East carries with it two distinct dangers for those of us on
Western’s campus.  For those with loved ones in the area there is a special danger, and our thoughts
and prayers go out to all in our community who find themselves in that terrible situation.

A second sort of danger concerns the environment of respect and tolerance which is critical to the free
speech and free enquiry of a university campus.  Western students, staff, and faculty have worked hard
to maintain a climate of mutual respect in our community during a period of growing international
tensions.  We have been able to express and listen to strongly divergent opinions on issues we feel
passionately about while maintaining a campus environment where all may feel safe, secure, and
respected.  At this time of international conflict, we must redouble our efforts to preserve that
environment of safety and tolerance, in which even sharp disagreement over political and social issues
must never involve bigotry or discrimination against racial or religious groups.   We may take some
pride in the environment of tolerance and respect on our campus; let us work together to preserve that
environment, so important to the teaching and research of a great university.

S.03-50 125th Anniversary Celebration, Community Connection 2003, and Recent Awards

The remainder of the President’s report covered Western’s 125th Anniversary Celebration,
Community Connection 2003, and recent awards for faculty, staff and students.  Slides used to
highlight his presentation are attached as Appendix 1.

OPERATIONS/AGENDA COMMITTEE [Exhibit I]

S.03-51 Fall 2003 Senate Election Schedule

Elections will be held for representatives of the undergraduate and graduate student, faculty and
administrative staff constituencies this Fall.  The election schedule was detailed in Exhibit I.

NOMINATING COMMITTEE [Exhibit II]

S.03-52 Coordinating Committee for the Office of the Ombudsperson 

J.B. Orange (HS) was elected to the Coordinating Committee for the Office of the Ombudsperson
to complete the term of M. Westmacott who has resigned (to April 30, 2004).

S.03-53 Senate Review Board Academic (SRBA)  

L. McKechnie (IMS) was elected to SRBA as Alternate for B. Traister who will be on leave (term
from July 1, 2003 to June 30, 2004).
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S.03-54 University Council on Student Housing (UCOSH)

M. Tang (term to March 31, 2004) and C. Beynon (term to March 31, 2005) were elected to the
University Council on Student Housing.

ACADEMIC POLICY AND AWARDS [Exhibit III]

S.03-55 BESc/LLB Concurrent Degree Program (Electrical Engineering/Law) and Electrical
Engineering  and Law Option

On behalf of SCAPA, it was moved by B. Timney, seconded by S. Osborn, 

That effective, September 1, 2003, a six-year limited enrolment concurrent degree program
leading to a BESc (Electrical Engineering) and LLB, detailed in Exhibit III, item 1, be
introduced by the Faculty of Engineering and the Faculty of Law, and that a third option,
Option D: Electrical Engineering and Law, be established for the Department of Electrical
and Computer Engineering.

CARRIED

S.03-56 Admission Requirements: The Western-Fanshawe Collaborative BScN Program

It was moved by B. Timney, seconded by P. Yeoman, 

That, effective September 1, 2003, Grade 12 U Math - Geometry and Discrete Math no
longer be a recommended course for students applying for admission to the Western-
Fanshawe Collaborative BScN Program.

CARRIED

S.03-57 Minor in National Cinemas

It was moved by B. Timney, seconded by D. Kneale, 

That effective September 1, 2003, a Minor in National Cinemas, detailed in Exhibit III, item
3, be introduced in the Faculty of Arts.

CARRIED

S.03-58 Student Access to Examination Papers and Other Work

It was moved by B. Timney, seconded by M. Huston, 

That the policy on Student Access to Examination Papers and Other Work be revised to
ensure that: 1) student work is not left unattended and 2) instructors retain complete records
of students’ work for the twelve month retention period.

STUDENT ACCESS TO EXAMINATION PAPERS AND OTHER WORK (S.2507, S.3326,
S.89-176)
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In the event that a student requests it, an instructor shall produce and review* with the student all
papers (final examination or other) not returned to the student and for which a mark has been assigned.
A student who has appealed in writing to a departmental chair (or dean in faculties without
departmental structure) shall be granted access, upon his or her request, to such papers under
supervisory arrangements established by the appropriate dean.

*In the course of this review, the student shall be entitled to see the paper.

[Note:  Students are reminded that there are deadlines for submitting requests for relief.  See Academic
Rights and Responsibilities section of the Calendar.]

Submitting or Returning Student Assignments, Tests and Exams or Other Evaluated Work
All student assignments, tests and exams will be handled in a secure and confidential manner.
Particularly in this respect, leaving student work unattended in public areas for pickup is not permitted.

Retention of Examination Papers and Records
Departments (or Faculties without departmental structure) shall require all instructors to maintain
complete records of all marks/grades (and their relative weights) for individual assignments, tests, etc.,
which are used in calculating the final overall mark/grade in a course for a period of twelve calendar
months from the date of the last regularly scheduled class of a course.

Departments (or Faculties without departmental structure) shall retain all papers (final examination
or otherwise), which have not been returned to the student and for which a mark has been assigned,
for a period of eight months from the date of the last regularly scheduled class in a course.
Department chairs will make arrangements for storing such papers either with instructors or in a
departmental depository.  Instructors are expected to provide complete records to the Department or
Faculty upon request.  

CARRIED

S.03-59 SCAPA Information Items

The SCAPA report to Senate contained the following items for information.  Details are found in
Exhibit III.

• Law Grading Policy - Correction (S.03-35)
• Biological and Medical Sciences First Entry Program - Editorial Revision (S.03-36)
• Western/Fanshawe Collaborative Degree/Diploma in Media Theory and Production 

(S.01-234)
• Areas of Concentration: Law Transcripts

S.03-60 Undergraduate Program Reform: Programs Approved

SCAPA has approved on behalf of Senate, the following programs for the Faculties of Health
Sciences, Science and Social Science, effective September 1, 2004:

Faculty of Health Sciences

  Honors Specialization in Health Science – Health Promotion
  Honors Specialization in Health Science – Rural Health

Faculty of Science

  Honors Specialization in Applied Mathematics
  Honors Specialization in Mathematical Sciences
  Honors Specialization in Applied Quantitative Information Technology
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  Major in Applied Mathematical Methods
  Major in Applied Mathematics
  Minor in Applied Mathematics
  Minor in Mathematical and Numerical Methods
  Minor in Scientific Computing and Numerical Methods

  Honors Specialization in Mathematics
  Major in Mathematics
  Specialization in Mathematics
  Minor in Mathematics

Faculty of Social Science

  Honors Specialization in Political Science
  Major in Political Science
  Minor in Political Science

  Honors Specialization in Sociology
  Honors Specialization in Population Studies
  Specialization in Sociology
  Major in Sociology
  Minor in Sociology
  Minor in Criminology
  Minor in Population Studies

Detailed  information is available on the University Secretariat Website:
http://www.uwo.ca/univsec/SUPR/   

S.03-61 Report on New Scholarships and Awards

SCAPA has approved on behalf of the Senate the following Terms of Reference for new
scholarships, bursaries and awards, for recommendation to the Board of Governors through the Vice-
Chancellor:

• W.J. (Bill) Sibbald Scholarship in Leadership and Medical Education (Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry, Medicine)
• Michael O’Gallagher Memorial Scholarship (Richard Ivey School of Business)
• Nicolaas and Regina Veenboer Foundation Bursaries (Any Undergraduate Faculty)
• Drs. Richard Rankin and Jainarayan Singh Diagnostic Radiology Resident Research Award (Faculty of Medicine

& Dentistry, Medicine)
• Classic Dental Laboratories Bursary (Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry, Dentistry)
• Cerum Ortho Organizers Bursary (Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry, Dentistry)
• Merriam School of Music Award (Faculty of Music)
• Elmer and Bette (Liz) Mlinar Continuing Accessibility Award (Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry, Medicine) 
• Elmer and Bette (Liz) Mlinar Rural Medicine Awards (Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry, Medicine)
• MBA ‘62 Doctoral Scholarship (Richard Ivey School of Business)

UNIVERSITY PLANNING 

S.03-62 Student Financial Aid Update

Dr. R. Harris gave a presentation on student financial aid including the mission of Student Financial
Services, programs and services available, admission bursary process, need-based spending, factors

affecting awards to students and a sample budget for an undergraduate student and a medical student.
Slides used to highlight her presentation are attached as Appendix 2.  

http://www.uwo.ca/univsec/SUPR/
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Professor Garland stated that the ability for graduate students to secure student aid versus students
in undergraduate programs poses a number of difficulties.  She asked how this issue will be
addressed.  Dr. Harris agreed to convey this concern to the Dean of Graduate Studies.

HONORARY DEGREES COMMITTEE [Exhibit IV]
[Distributed at the meeting]

S.03-63 Honorary Degree Recipients - Spring 2003

Senate was advised that the following individuals will be honored by conferment of degrees honoris
causa at the 280th Convocation of the University to be held Tuesday, June 3, to Friday, June 6, 2003:

Tuesday, June 3, 10:00 a.m. George Bowering - D. Litt.
Tuesday, June 3, 3:30 p.m. Chief Justice Dennis R. O’Connor - D.C.L.
Wednesday, June 4, 10:00 a.m. Sir Martin Gilbert - LL.D.
Wednesday, June 4, 3:30 p.m. Stephen Lewis - LL.D.
Thursday, June 5, 10:00 a.m. Bruce Birmingham - LL.D.
Thursday, June 5, 3:30 p.m. Shirley M. Tilghman - D.Sc.
Friday, June 6, 10:00 a.m. Michael Walker - LL.D.
Friday, June 6, 3:30 p.m. Marnie McBean - LL.D.

S.03-64 REPORT OF THE ACADEMIC COLLEAGUE [Exhibit V]

The report of the Academic Colleague on the 264th meeting of the Council of Ontario Universities,
detailed in Exhibit V, was received for information.  Topics discussed included teaching and research
at Ontario universities and the post-secondary education system.  In the absence of the Academic
Colleague, Dr. Davenport asked that Senators send Dr. McQuillan their ideas on the problem of
admissions policy in the light of persistent grade inflation given that a working group of the
Academic colleagues is studying the issue.  

S.03-65 ANNOUNCEMENTS AND COMMUNICATIONS [Exhibit VI]

Announcements and communications, detailed in Exhibit VI, were received for information.

ENQUIRIES AND NEW BUSINESS

S.03-66 Office of the Vice-Provost (Policy, Planning & Faculty)

Professor Carroll asked for clarification about the need for a Coordinator in the Office of the Vice-
Provost (Policy, Planning & Faculty) whose responsibility would involve faculty recruitment and
retention.  He recalled that Senate last year discussed the creation of a new position, Vice-Provost
(Policy, Planning & Faculty).  That position was created because the Provost and the Director of
Faculty Relations could not handle all the tasks associated with faculty relations.  Professor Carroll
was critical of the administration for creating yet another new administrative position.  He asked who
proposed the coordinator position and if that person contests or agrees with the claim that it is the
poor salary structure that is the primary cause of Western’s recruitment and retention problems.  
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Dr. Moran recalled that last year when Senate discussed the creation of the position of Vice-Provost
(Policy, Planning & Faculty), he informed Senate that staff support would be needed.  The
Coordinator will provide support to departments and faculties in their effort to attract, recruit and
retain faculty members. He disagreed with Professor Carroll’s inference  that this position was not
discussed broadly.  Addressing the statement that the problems associated with recruitment and
retention of faculty, Dr. Moran said that faculty come and go for various reasons including research
and scholarly opportunities not available at Western, and for family reasons.  With regard to faculty
salaries, the administration’s interests are similar to those of faculty members: it would be beneficial
to all if Western’s salaries were competitive to both attract and retain faculty. 

Professor Carroll asked Dr. Moran if he believes Western’s salaries are competitive.  Dr. Moran
replied that generally Western’s salaries are extremely competitive in many areas, but comparing
salaries is complex.  There are no clear ways to compare salaries across universities, given that
salaries vary a great deal across disciplines, and age is another factor that must be considered. 

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 2:30 p.m.

_________________________ _________________________
P. Davenport J.K. Van Fleet
Chair Secretary




















